TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD
MINUTES OF THE FEBRUARY 8TH, 2007 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regular monthly meeting at the Town Hall on Thursday, February 8th, 2007.  Supervisor Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM and asked for a moment of silence to remember our troops who are still in harm’s way. 

Roll Call:
Robert Cadwallader – present

Joyce Hadden – present




Dennis Pryzgoda – present

Virginia Stern – present 




David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS #2 of 2007 and PLANNING BOARD ESCROW #2 OF 2007: The February 2007 Abstracts for the General / Highway / Street Lighting and for the Planning Board Escrow were approved for payment on the motion of Joyce Hadden, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, as follows: General Fund, checks number 17615 – 17618, {JC Fund:#17619}and 17620-17663, in the amount of $36,552.85; Highway Fund, checks number 17664 - 17682, in the amount of $27,001.67; Street Lighting, check number 17683, in the amount of $465.00: grand total: $64,019.52.  Planning Escrow

Abstract #2 of 2007 as follows: checks #503 & 504 in the amount of $1,341.00.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the Jan. 8th, 2007 Reorganizational Meeting were approved with two typographical corrections on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  
LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Stern reported from the January Z.B.A. meeting regarding an area variance for Monaco, which will be the subject of a public hearing next month.  Mrs. Stern also spoke of a recent Pine Plains School Board meeting, where they toured a bus facility in Guilderland.  The reported closing of the Cold Spring Elementary School was put off, but they might re-group children between Cold Spring and Seymour Smith.  Also discussed were capital improvements and a budget meeting that will be held on Feb. 14th.  Mrs. Stern added that the School Board was pleased to have a Town Board liaison.

Councilman Cadwallader covered the recent C.A.C. meeting where they discussed the C.E.A. designation, the Whitlock Preserve and the Stanford Wildlife Preserve.  The C.A.C. might also want to give the Transfer Station an environmental designation.  C.A.C. member Doug Doyle was working on a waste oil study and should have a recommendation in a few months.

Councilman Pryzgoda reported that the Fire Company was meeting this same night but would have a report for next month, and that the Recreation Commission would be meeting next week.

Councilwoman Hadden covered matters from the Jan. 31st Planning Board meeting: the new owner of the former liquor store wanted to add on a 10’ addition for a planned office, and a 2-lot subdivision was being proposed on Creamery Road.  Both would require a waiver from the Town Board during this moratorium period.  Also discussed were additional buildings to RPG’s development of the Village Centre, but they will be coming back to the Planning Board.


Supervisor Tetor stated that he and C.A.C. chairman Grow had attended a quarterly meeting in Fishkill for the Wappingers Creek Watershed Council, and there was a Northern Dutchess Alliance meeting where Marc Molinaro had been given an award.  The N.D. Alliance would be meeting in Red Hook at the end of February and would be discussing transportation, such as the north/south corridors of Rt. 9 and Rt. 82, with Mr. Tetor also briefly mentioning the speed limit on Route 82.  He had also brought Town Historian Dot Burdick to a quadricentennial planning meeting for festivities in 2009.
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PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one was heard at this time.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. SCENIC ROAD COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, to reappoint Gayle Bontecou to another three year term on the Scenic Road Committee.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  
2. ASSOCIATION OF TOWN RESOLUTIONS: The Town Board briefly discussed resolutions that would be voted on at the annual meeting in N.Y.C. later this month, with Mr. Tetor adding that these were straightforward issues and would vote accordingly.
3. PLANNING BOARD AND Z.B.A. TRAINING SESSIONS: The one session in January had been very well attended by the Z.B.A. but the Planning Board had their own meeting the same evening.  Others training sessions will be scheduled.
4. HIGHWAY: Hwy. Supt. Myers reported that everything was fine with the Highway Dept.  Mr. Tetor added that the contracts had been returned to Marquise Development Corp. as this project might be put off.  In addition, the Mill Lane bridge might remain closed and that the Fire Company could deal with this closure.  Area property owners will be contacted.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. INCREASE TOWN’S WIND ENERGY USE: Supervisor Tetor suggested that the Town purchase 100% of its electrical use for town facilities for three years.  Currently, the Town purchases 50% of its use.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, to approve this increase.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  
2. APPOINT NEW DEPUTY TOWN CLERK: Four letters of interest had been received for this vacant position.  The Board and the Clerk discussed the salary for a newly appointed Deputy.  The Board agreed that a starting salary should be the same as the other clerks hired in the Town, but added that in March they would discuss a shorter probationary period and look at this hourly rate again.  On the Town Clerk’s recommendation, a motion was made by Dennis Pryzgoda, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to appoint Karla Triola as Deputy Town Clerk at $9.75 per hour with the understanding that a new policy will be discussed in March.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.     
3. NEW N.Y.S. BUILDING CODES: The new updated State building codes were discussed, with Supervisor Tetor stating that he disagreed with farm buildings being included in these changes.  The new codes will make more work for the Building Inspector as he will have to inspect every commercial building at least once every three years.  After further discussion, a motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, to approve the proposed law to provide for the administration and enforcement of the NYS Fire Prevention and Building Code changes.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.    
4. VOLUNTEER FIREFIGHTERS’ TAX BREAK AND BENEFITS: The proposed $200 tax credit off State income tax for volunteer firefighters and rescue squad personnel was discussed.  The County never went along with an exemption for volunteers even though many of the towns did.  If the volunteers opt for this $200 credit, they may not avail themselves of the Town’s exemption.  After discussion, a motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to extend their thanks to our local 
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volunteers by allowing them a free Transfer Station sticker.  Motion carried with all voting as follows:
Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.   
5. MASTER PLAN COMMITTEE REPORTS:  Supervisor Tetor suggested that the three moratorium committees meet together, and added that he felt that the Master Plan Committee report should not be accepted as final.  It was agreed that a joint “Special Meeting” would be held on Monday, February 26th at 7:00 PM, along with the Planning Board, Z.B.A. and C.A.C.  The Clerk will contact the chairperson of each group to inform them of the date and time.
6. SCHOOL BOARD REQUEST FOR USE OF TOWN HALL: A letter was received from the Pine Plains School District requesting the use of the Town Hall for their annual budget vote and election on Tuesday, May 15, 2007.  Mention was made that it was the school district’s responsibility to get the voting machines from storage through D. C. Board of Elections.  A motion to approve the Town Hall’s use was made by David Tetor, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.
7. MORATORIUM WAIVERS: Two requests were forwarded from the Planning Board to the Town Board regarding potential waivers.  Discussion followed regarding the need for these waivers with the moratorium still in effect.  Attorney Bogle stated that there was no waiver required for a proposed 2-lot subdivision on Creamery Road and would send a letter to the Planning Board.  The other request from the Planning Board was for an addition to the former liquor store on Rt. 82, where the new owner, John Givens, wanted to add a 10’ addition to the structure for office space.  Attorney Bogle stated that the existing building already had a footprint from something that had been there in the past and that there was no change in character to the building.  The Town Board could grant a waiver for this project, but that the applicant would then have to go before the ZBA for a variance.  A motion to approve this waiver request for John Givens was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden. Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – abstained as she had not seen the plans; David Tetor – yes.
8. TAPED TOWN BOARD MEETINGS: Councilwoman Stern submitted a proposal for Town Board meetings to be taped and shown on the cable access channel in order to have residents more informed and government more accessible.  Supervisor Tetor state that this matter had been studied before by the Cable TV committee, headed by Erik Kusko, and that other towns had problems with this.  After further discussion, a motion was made by Robert Cadwallader to investigate this proposal and pursue a plan for the equipment and people to run it to make sure that it can be done properly, and perhaps even have a “rehearsal,” seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – no; Dennis Pryzgoda – no; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – no. The motion failed with a three to two vote against the proposal.

9. HIGHWAY: Highway Supt Myers gave the Board information on purchasing a boom mower.  After discussion, the auditor will check to see how much money was left in the Highway savings, with Supervisor Tetor adding that it would cost an additional $400 for insurance.  This will be looked into further, and the Highway Supt. and the Town Clerk will work on preparing bid specifications.


Mr. Myers added that inside work was being done during this cold spell, and that salt and sand had been ordered.

10. OTHER: A letter had been received from Joe Norton on Hobbs Lane regarding a shooting preserve.  Bldg. Insp. Don Smith said that this is under the jurisdiction of the D.E.C., and that the Town cannot stop anyone from hunting on their own property.  After 
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further discussion, Mr. Smith will check with the D.E.C. that necessary permits had been obtained.
Supervisor Tetor stated that the 2010 census information is starting to come in and meetings will be starting.


A motion was made by David Tetor at 9 PM, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, to close the regular meeting and enter into an Executive Session for a matter of litigation.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes. 

At 9:24P PM, a motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, to go out of Executive Session and back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

With no action taken and no other business, a motion to adjourn at 9:25 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.     







Respectfully submitted,








Ritamary Bell 







Town Clerk
